

# THE SLIPPERY SLOPE PARADOX: WHEN RESTRICTING AUTONOMY FUELS DEMANDS FOR PHYSICIAN-ASSISTED DYING

Claire Junga Kim<sup>1</sup>

**Abstract:** Korea's system for end-of-life care and letting people die is quite rigid in the direction of maintaining life. The Life-sustaining Treatment Decision Act was enacted in 2016, but there was little opportunity for the breadth and depth of public discussion to develop before that. This paper aims to show the "concerns about the slippery slope" that some of the participants in the legislative debate had as one of the historical reasons for creating the conservative framework and detailed provisions of Korea's Life-sustaining Treatment Decision Act. Because of their arguments, the law was structured as a barricade to prevent slippery slopes. However, in 2022, the fifth year after the law took effect, a bill was proposed to legalize physician-assisted dying. This paper makes a worrisome prediction that this radical movement will continue unless it is possible to set treatment goals tailored to the patient's medical condition and values through the guarantee of the right to refuse treatment.

**Keywords:** self-determination, personal autonomy, assisted death, treatment refusals, refusal of treatment

**¿ La paradoja de la pendiente resbaladiza: cuando restringir la autonomía alimenta las demandas de una muerte asistida por un médico**

**Resumen:** El sistema coreano de cuidados paliativos y de abandono de la vida es bastante rígido en cuanto a la preservación de la vida. La Ley de Decisión sobre Tratamientos de Soporte Vital se promulgó en 2016, pero hubo pocas oportunidades para que el debate público se desarrollara con la amplitud y profundidad que se habían generado anteriormente. Este artículo pretende mostrar las preocupaciones sobre la pendiente resbaladiza que algunos participantes en el debate legislativo tuvieron como una de las razones históricas para crear el marco conservador y las disposiciones detalladas de la Ley de Decisión sobre Tratamientos de Soporte Vital de Corea. Debido a sus argumentos, la ley se estructuró como una barrera para evitar pendientes resbaladizas. Sin embargo, en 2022, cinco años después de su entrada en vigor, se propuso un proyecto de ley para legalizar la muerte asistida por un médico. Este artículo predice de forma preocupante que este movimiento radical continuará a menos que sea posible establecer objetivos de tratamiento adaptados a la condición médica y los valores del paciente mediante la garantía del derecho a rechazar el tratamiento.

**Palabras clave:** autodeterminación, autonomía personal, muerte asistida, rechazo al tratamiento, denegación del tratamiento

**O paradoxo da inclinação escorregadia: quando restringir a autonomia alimenta as demandas de uma morte assistida por um médico**

**Resumo:** O sistema coreano de cuidados paliativos e de deixarem as pessoas morrerem é bastante rígido no que diz respeito à manutenção da vida. A Lei de Decisão de Tratamento de Suporte à Vida foi promulgada em 2016 mas houve pouca oportunidade para que a amplitude e profundidade do debate público se desenvolvesse antes disso. Esse artigo objetiva demonstrar as "preocupações sobre a ladeira escorregadia" que alguns dos participantes na discussão legislativa tinham como uma das razões históricas para a criação do estrutura conservadora e das disposições detalhadas da Lei de Decisão de Tratamento de Suporte à Vida da Coreia. Devido aos seus argumentos, a lei foi estruturada para funcionar como uma barreira para evitar descaminhos. Entretanto, em 2022, o quinto ano após a lei entrar em vigor, foi proposto um projeto de lei para legalizar a morte assistida por médicos. Esse artigo faz uma previsão preocupante de que esse movimento radical continuará a menos que seja possível estabelecer metas de tratamento adaptadas à condição médica e valores do paciente por meio da garantia do direito de recusar tratamento.

**Palavras-chave:** autodeterminação, autonomia pessoal, morte assistida, recusa do tratamento, negação do tratamento

<sup>1</sup> Department of Medical Humanities, College of Medicine, Dong-A University, South Korea, [clairejungakim@gmail.com](mailto:clairejungakim@gmail.com), <https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6889-5478>

## Introduction

South Korea's system for end-of-life care and letting people die is heavily weighted in favor of keeping people alive. Although the Act on Hospice and Palliative Care and Decisions on Life-Sustaining Treatment for Patients at the End of Life(1), AKA Life-Sustaining Treatment Decision Act, was enacted in 2016 with the purpose of "to protect the dignity and value of human beings by assuring the best interests of the patients and by respecting their self-determination(1)" and has been in force since 2018, the freedoms guaranteed by the Act are minimal. The law defines the time for refusal of treatment as the end-of-life process, "a state of imminent death, in which there is no possibility of revitalization or recovery despite treatment, and symptoms worsen rapidly(1)," and lists treatments that can and cannot be withdrawn at this point. The right to refuse treatment is nowhere explicitly declared in law or case law. This silence, when interpreted in conjunction with legal provisions regarding the scope of treatment withdrawal and withholding, would have likely limited the number of patients able to refuse aggressive treatments.

Historically, there have been relatively few cases in Korea on end-of-life care and dying or letting die compared to other countries. As a result, the breadth and depth of public discussion have had fewer opportunity to develop. Death has been medicalized, and as once-functional communities of family, lineage, belief, religion, and local neighborhoods have disappeared, many aspects of dying that were once managed by these communities have now become the responsibility of professionals. As a result, the process of dying has become a complex issue, understood by only a small group of healthcare professionals, to the extent that even doctors require detailed explanations to fully grasp it. Legislative discussions and draft laws were organized around experts and a few "representatives" without broad public awareness or participation, and transparent and efficient discussion structures to make this possible. In the absence of a social consensus, the outcome of the legislative discussion largely mirrored the structure of the previous judicial precedent(2), resulting in legislation that failed to recognize the

right of patients to self-determination, the appointment of a surrogate, and the active role of hospital ethics committees(3).

Meanwhile, in 2022, five years after the law came into effect, a bill was proposed to legalize physician-assisted dying(4). Although the bill was proposed as an amendment to the Life-Sustaining Treatment Decisions Act(1), it diverged too much from the direction and scope of the current law, faced opposition from various groups, and ultimately was not passed. However, this should not be dismissed as an isolated incident. The conservative approach taken by the legislative debate, the unmet needs it leaves behind, and the limitations of the legislation could lead to similar demands in the future.

This paper examines the current state of South Korea's institutions concerning end-of-life care, with a particular focus on the "slippery slope" concerns expressed by some participants in the legislative discussions. These concerns are identified as one of the historical reasons for the conservative framework and detailed provisions of the Life-Sustaining Treatment Decisions Act. Due to these arguments, the law has been structured as a barricade against the slippery slope. It is crucial to assess whether the cautious approach they advocated was appropriate for Korean society. Additionally, given the government's lack of proactive commitment to improving end-of-life care and palliative care, the law may have inadvertently created significant risks, which are already becoming apparent. The following circumstances illustrate these risks: an increasing number of people being denied appropriate end-of-life care; patients enduring disproportionate suffering from harmful treatments to remain within the healthcare system and avoid abandonment; the profession being engaged in ethically questionable practices; and growing distrust in the patient-physician relationship. These risks are not inevitable; rather, they stem from the excessive fear of the consequences of a patient's right to refuse treatment, resulting in an extreme limitation of that right. In other words, in attempting to avoid the slippery slope, the law may be pushing people towards a far more extreme scenario—heading towards a cliff.

## Historical Development of the Barricade Against the Slippery Slope

The discussion of this law in Korea has a relatively short history. The first case in which the termination of treatment drew public's attention was the Boramae Hospital case. This case occurred in 1997, and the Supreme Court ruled in 2004(5). Contrary to public and physician misconceptions at the time, this is not a case of patient refusal of treatment. This is a case where the patient's wife refused treatment and the patient was discharged from the hospital, resulting in the patient's death, in a situation where the patient had lost decision-making capacity and would have benefited from treatment. Since the Supreme Court ruling that sentenced doctors to prison, the medical community has continued to overtreat patients with no hope of recovery, out of fear of punishment. It was only after a 2009 Supreme Court ruling that allowed doctors to withdraw ventilator treatment on the presumption of wishes of a patient who "is considered to have entered the irreversible stage of death(2)" that the movement to enact legislation became apparent. Even after the Constitutional Court's decision, which indicated that the state was not obligated to legislate(6), and even though the majority opinion from the social consultative body established by the Ministry of Health and Welfare(7) was that legislation was unnecessary, discussions about the need to enact a special law continued. In response to these societal demands, the special committee of the National Bioethics Committee drafted a recommendation that would later evolve into a legislative proposal. The National Bioethics Committee then reviewed and approved this recommendation(8,9). Unlike the United States, which has accumulated more than 100 cases over the past 25 years from *In re Quinlan* to *Cruzan v. Director, Missouri Department of Health* (10,11,12), Korea has only had one case on refusal of life-sustaining treatment. The jurisprudence of the Supreme Court decision was not further elaborated or communicated understandably to professionals and the public, and public understanding of the issue did not deepen between 2009, when the Supreme Court decision was issued, and 2014 and 2015, when legislation was proposed. Refusal of treatment was often ambiguously described using terms like 'death with

dignity,' 'euthanasia,' and sometimes even 'suicide.' The right to refuse treatment was rarely asserted by patients or the public.

In this situation, the legislative discussions were limited to a small number of 'representatives' and 'experts.' After the Supreme Court's ruling, the group that recommended the special law and drew up the core framework for the later drafting was the social consultative body established by the Ministry of Health and Welfare(7). It was comprised of 18 members including the former deputy minister of health and welfare and representatives from the religious, medical, legal, civil society, and legislative sectors. After meeting seven times in seven months, the consultative body announced the results of its discussions on which patients may be withdrawn from life-sustaining treatment and the scope of life-sustaining treatment that could be withdrawn. The minutes of the discussions were not publicly available at the time and have not been released since. A year and a half after the announcement, the National Bioethics Committee formed a special committee to discuss the institutionalization of futile life-sustaining treatment withdrawal for six months and established the results as recommendations for end-of-life decisions(9,13). The committee had 11 members, including six who had participated in the previous social consultative body. Same as in the previous consultative body, the members were not elected and their deliberations were not publicized in real time.

It is noteworthy that in this discussion structure, participants representing the religious community gained significant influence. Of the 18 members of the council, there were four representatives from the religious community, representing Protestants, Catholics, Buddhists, and Won-Buddhists, respectively. It is also noteworthy that people who are unable to form any organized social group—for example, those who are non-religious or atheists—were not eligible to nominate representatives, and that some of the civil society representatives who did not represent a religion also had an affinity with a particular religion. Representatives from both the Catholic and Protestant churches appear to have had strong opinions on narrowing the scope of withdrawal of treatment(14). Specifically, they insisted on the

exclusion of PVS patients from treatment withdrawal and the designation of only terminally ill patients as eligible for treatment withdrawal. They also rejected the presumption of patient wishes to withdraw treatment and the designation of proxy. This position persisted in subsequent discussions, resulting in the final law limiting treatment withdrawal or withholding to the time period of the end-of-life process and not providing the option of designating a surrogate. Given the strong Catholic and Protestant opposition to the arbitrary termination of human life, it is unlikely that full recognition of the right to refuse treatment was discussed at the meetings.

As the minutes of the meeting are not publicly available, there is no way to know what the discussions within the meeting consisted of and what arguments were made. However, based on the context, it is possible to speculate on the origin of the arguments for limiting the scope of treatment refusal or the restriction on surrogate decision making. First of all, it is unlikely that it came from representatives of the medical community. In the first place, the medical community was asking for legislation for use in practice and for physicians to be free from the risk of legal penalties. Given that the previous guideline(15) developed by medical professional organizations, including medical associations, before this meeting included treatment withdrawal for PVS patients, it is unlikely that the medical community intended to severely limit the scope of treatment withdrawal.

On the other hand, the arguments of the Catholic and Protestant representatives on the Council are articulated in several of their own publications. They argue that a patient's right to self-determination cannot be absolute, and that the risks of self-determination can be real. Notably, they both cautioned against refusal of treatment based on self-determination, citing the "slippery slope(16)" or "slippery ladder theory(17)." Kyo Hun Chin, who represents the Catholic community, is even wary of self-determination being used as a basis for withdrawing life-sustaining treatment, saying "I would like to discuss the problem of the patient's right to self-determination in the legislating withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment. It is because once the decision to withdraw life-sustaining treatment is based on the patient's right

to self-determination, what will follow is the risk that this will later be inferred and expanded to include the patient's right to arbitrarily refuse certain treatments and to decide on their own death. If the right to self-determination is used to determine human life and death, this could lead to the permissibility of euthanasia and suicide(17)." Here he is concerned that the right to self-determination is used as a basis for "arbitrarily refusing" medical treatment that is not life-sustaining treatment--what he calls "certain treatments"--and that this could lead to the permissibility of euthanasia and suicide.

Similarly, Lee Sang-won, a representative of the Protestant community, seeks to correct the understanding of his fellow scholars to distinguish between withdrawal of futile medical treatment and passive euthanasia, and his premise is that only when there is a combination of "not artificially terminating life but allowing death to come naturally" and the patient's explicit expression of wishes to do so—which he defines as withdrawal of futile medical treatment and which Korean current law defines as withdrawal of life-sustaining therapy—is it justifiable(14). This is consistent with his opposition to the institutionalization of withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment, stating that "human life belongs to God and is not a matter of human nature(18,19)." In response to this opinion of some members of the consultative body, the scope of the right to self-determination was limited in the subsequent drafting process. Subsequently, the Special Committee of the National Bioethics Committee(13) revised the term 'terminal patient' to 'end-of-life' or 'dying process' to avoid broad interpretations, and explicitly excluded patients in a persistent vegetative state (PVS). After reviewing the recommendations of this Special Committee, the National Bioethics Committee stated that the scope of self-determination should be specifically defined in the context of life-sustaining treatment decisions(13), and did not discuss the general rights of self-determination regarding any treatment.

This position of the religious community, especially the Catholic Church, was reiterated at a public hearing on the draft law by parliamentarian Kim Jae-won who received the draft of the National Bioethics Committee, and presented as the "Draft

Law on Decisions on Life-Sustaining Treatment for Patients at the End of Life(20).” Father Jung Jae-woo, who participated as a panelist, recommended postponing the enactment of the law until the laws and policies on hospice and palliative care are sufficiently developed, and not providing advance directives that can be written without a conversation with a doctor, even in the absence of illness. Instead, he recommended to provide a Life-Sustaining Treatment Plans, equivalent to Physician Orders for Life-Sustaining Treatment (POLST), only. The reason he made such a claim was likely due to his concern that the passing of the bill could “deepen a culture of devaluing life, or a culture of death(21).”

In a pluralistic society, it is natural to have differing opinions about what good can be achieved at the end of human life, what support should be provided by those at the bedside and by the medical profession, what are the expected consequences of institutionalizing and implementing such support, and how to evaluate those consequences. The question is how supporters of “incompatible yet reasonable comprehensive doctrines(22)” can come together to reach a consensus on direction and terms and translate that consensus into law. Unfortunately, the legislative discussions aimed at creating end-of-life legislation in South Korea have demonstrated that, at least in matters of human life and death, individuals with differing belief systems cannot achieve the ideal of “overlapping consensus(22)”. Instead, what emerged was a negotiated compromise. When evaluating the actual process of consensus, it is important to remember that both the Protestant and Catholic representatives who participated in each stage of the legislative discussion were also opposed to the legislation itself(18,21). In other words, while some participants opposed the very existence of a legal framework for end-of-life care, others sought to persuade them to enact the first legislation allowing for the withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment, regardless of its scope. As a result, the point of overlap became the most conservative position among the various opinions, as those advocating for withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment ultimately accepted the most conservative criteria set by those opposed to having any legal framework for end-of-life care.

## Signs of people heading towards a cliff

Since the enactment of the first laws addressing end-of-life and death, the public debate has slowly deepened. After some initial confusing reports about the law enabling “death with dignity,” over time, there has been a growing body of reporting(23-28), popular books(29-31), public communication content(32,33), and academic researches(34-37) that has focused on the unmet needs at the end of life that the law leaves behind. The consensus has been that the current Life-Sustaining Treatment Decision Act is not sufficient to improve end-of-life care in our society. Individual studies and opinions have their own strengths and point to important issues. However, in a context where death has already been medicalized, it was challenging to cut to the heart of this holistic issue, to identify appropriate responses, and, most importantly, to build societal understanding and consensus around it(38). The government, in particular, was unable to play a role in educating the public about its limitations and building consensus for the next steps, preoccupied with implementing the new law. Moreover, the issue has not been elevated to the forefront of the debate, at least not in the eyes of the general public. This is a far cry from the experience in the United States, where sensationalized and misleading language such as “death panels” has pushed the issue of end-of-life care and costs up the political agenda(9,40). Although the limitations of the current law were discussed, there was little analysis on where those limitations came from. While it was fortunate that the debate did not get heated, it did not get a chance to revisit in the public eye whether the arguments made during the last legislative discussion, including concerns about the “slippery slope,” were valid.

Without any subsequent groundbreaking case law or intense politicized debate, a fairly radical change was proposed in an amendment bill in 2022(4). The amendment, which introduced the concept of “assisted death with dignity,” was proposed to amend the existing Life-Sustaining Treatment Decision Act(1) and was dubbed the “Assisted Death with Dignity” Bill by its proponents. The essence of this bill is to legalize physician-assisted dying by allowing it under the condition that it has received approval from a government committee. The pro-

posals was based on a survey of 1,000 citizens that showed a 76.4% favorable opinion of euthanasia or physician-assisted suicide (EAS)(41). This was interpreted as a significant increase compared to a similar survey conducted by the same corresponding author in 2016, which showed only 41.4% in favor of active euthanasia and 35.9% in favor of physician-assisted suicide(42).

The bill faced stiff opposition from the Ministry of Health and Welfare, various medical professional organizations including the Korean Medical Association, and related societies and organizations such as the Korean Society for Hospice & Palliative Care and the Korean Society for Medical Ethics(43). The bill was automatically discarded due to the expiration of the parliamentary session. However, it would be naïve to consider this legislative attempt as a mere isolated incident and to assume that future attempts of this nature can be consistently prevented. Representative Ahn Kyubak, who had previously introduced the amendment, successfully retained his seat in the next parliamentary session and has now proposed a new piece of legislation aimed at addressing physician-assisted dying through a completely new law, not merely as an amendment(44). Moreover, by the end of 2023, a lawsuit was filed arguing that the failure to enact specific legislation permitting physician-assisted dying and the existing laws criminalizing aiding and abetting suicide were unconstitutional(45).

Except for a few fortunate individuals, the majority of patients do not receive adequate care at the end of life. While much attention has been given to hospice utilization, which primarily serves cancer patients, and the insufficient resources available for hospice care(46), a more fundamental issue remains unresolved: whether patient-defined goals of care can be prioritized over aggressive treatments. This issue stems from the Korean legal system's lack of explicit recognition of the right to refuse treatment based on self-determination. This lack of recognition originated from excessive concerns about self-determination and the potential for a slippery slope, which dominated past legislative discussions. Paradoxically, by closing off the more moderate option of treatment refusal, which would have benefited a larger number of people had such a law been in place, attention has shifted

to the more radical option of physician-assisted dying, which affects a smaller percentage of patients(47).

## Conclusion

The legislative discussion surrounding the enactment of Korea's Life-Sustaining Treatment Decision Act was marked by excessive concerns, and the barricade erected by those expressing these concerns to prevent a "slippery slope" has created significant unmet needs in end-of-life care in Korea, leading to paradoxical outcomes. A topic that had lacked sufficient public discourse was then shaped by the assertions of a specific group of representatives, and even within that process, there was a failure to provide a forum for broad societal learning, participation, and discussion. The radical movement advocating for physician-assisted dying will persist unless it becomes possible to establish treatment goals that are tailored to the patient's medical condition and values, supported by the guarantee of the right to refuse treatment. Now, nearly 15 years after the legislative discussion, it is crucial to assess whether Korean society is prepared to establish legal frameworks that protect the "dignity and value of human beings(1)" at the end of life through a more robust social deliberation process. Without increased social engagement aimed at improving the structure of past legislative discussions, it will be impossible to move toward better alternatives. There is a need for democratic deliberation—a structure that effectively communicates specialized content to the public, facilitates their reflection, enables them to express their views and engage in discussion, and ultimately reaches a consensus. Korean society must not ignore the urgent concerns of citizens heading toward a cliff but instead increase its investment in public discourse.

## Funding

This research was supported by a grant of the Korea Health Technology R&D project through the Korea Health Industry Development Institute(KHIDI), funded by Ministry of Health & Welfare, Republic of Korea(grant number : RS-2025-25458811).

**Conflict of Interest:** The author declares no conflict of interest.

## Reference

1. Korea Ministry of Government Legislation. 2016, *Act on Hospice and Palliative Care and Decision on Life-Sustaining Treatment for Patients at the End of Life*. Act No. 14013 [cited 2024. Aug. 9]; 2016. <https://www.moleg.go.kr/>
2. Supreme Court of Korea. 2009. *Sentence- 2009Da17417. Judicial Precedent*. [cited 2024 Aug 9]; 2009. <https://library.scourt.go.kr/search/judg/judgDetail?seqNo=665&kindCode=2&langCode=1>
3. Lee H, Kim CJ. Review of the discussion process of the enactment of the Life-sustaining Treatment Decision Act, focusing on the most debated issues. *Korean Journal of Medical Ethics* 2023; 16(2): 1-49.
4. Twelve members, including Rep. Ahn K. *Amendment bill on 'Act on Hospice and Palliative Care and Decisions on Life-sustaining Treatment for Patients at the End of Life'* (proposed by bill number 2115986. 2022.6.15.)
5. Supreme Court of Korea. 2004. *Sentence-2002do995. Judicial Precedent*. [cited 2024 Aug 9]; 2004. <https://library.scourt.go.kr/search/judg/judgDetail?seqNo=350441&kindCode=2&langCode=>
6. Constitutional Court of Korea. 2008Hun-Ma385. [cited 2024 Aug 9]; 2009. <https://www.law.go.kr/detcInfoP.do?detcSeq=140389>
7. Ministry of Health and Welfare Press Release. *Announcement of the results of*
8. *discussions by the social consultative body on institutionalization of life-sustaining treatment*. 2010.7.14. p3-4. [cited 2024 Aug 9]. [https://www.mohw.go.kr/react/al/sal030lvw.jsp?PAR\\_MENU\\_ID=04&MENU\\_ID=0403&CONT\\_SEQ=238554](https://www.mohw.go.kr/react/al/sal030lvw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=04&MENU_ID=0403&CONT_SEQ=238554)
9. Ministry of Health and Welfare Press Release. *Recommendation on the right to self-determination of patients in life-sustaining treatment and the establishment of a special law - Announcement of the results of the first National Bioethics Committee in 2013*. 2013.7.31. [cited 2024 Aug 9]. [https://www.mohw.go.kr/board.es?mid=a10503010100&bid=0027&act=view&list\\_no=288993&tag=&nPage=1](https://www.mohw.go.kr/board.es?mid=a10503010100&bid=0027&act=view&list_no=288993&tag=&nPage=1)
10. Korea National Institute for Bioethics Policy. *White Paper on Legalization of Life-Sustaining Treatment Decision*. [cited 2024 Aug 9]; 2018. <http://www.nibp.kr/xelaw2/138754>
11. *In Re Quinlan* 355 A.2d 647 (NJ 1976)
12. Cruzan V. *Director Missouri Department of Health*, 497 U.S. 261; 1990.
13. Meisel A, Cerminara K. Right to Die, Policy and Law. In: Jennings B, editor. *Bioethics*. 4th ed. New York: Macmillan, 2014.
14. National Bioethics Committee. National Institute for Bioethics Policy Ministry of Health and Welfare. *Annual Report of the 3rd National Bioethics Committee*. Seoul: 2013.
15. Lee SW. A study of the legal debates about the suspension of life-sustaining treatments in recent South Korean society: from the perspective of the reformed views of man and ethics. *Bible and Theology* 2012; 62: 97-13.
16. Koh Y, Heo DS, Yun YH, Choi YH, Lee J, et al. Characteristics and issues of guideline to withdrawal of a life-sustaining therapy. *Journal of Korean Medical Association* 2011 Jul; 54(7): 747-757. <https://doi.org/10.5124/jkma.2011.54.7.747>
17. Lee SW. The slippery slope. In: Lee SY. *Christianity in front of Korean society during the transition period*. Seoul: World View; 2020.
18. Chin KH. Limitations of self-determination and withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment. In *Hallym institute for life and death studies ed. the humanities of life and death*. Seoul: Mosinen Saramdle; 2015.
19. Excerpts from the news on seminar, Jung H. "Even if the termination of life-sustaining treatment is ethically justified, I oppose legislation." [Internet] igoodnews. [cited 2024. Aug 9]; 2014 Feb 24. <http://www.igoodnews.net/news/articleView.html?idxno=41345>
20. Lee S. On the Life-sustaining Treatment Act (draft) from a Christian perspective. Bioethics disclosure seminar. Korea Christian Bioethics Association Held. Sinbanpojungang Church.
21. Act on the Decision of Life-sustaining Treatment for End-of-Lite Patients(draft). How do I face death? Legislative policy direction for determining desirable life-sustaining care. Kim Jae-won's office policy debate. May 22, 2015. Small meeting room no.1 of the National Assembly building. p.83-93
22. Jung JW. Opinion on the "Act on the Decision of Life-sustaining Treatment for Patients in the End of Life". How do I face death? Legislative policy direction for determining desirable life-sustaining care. Kim Jae-won's office policy debate. 2015 May 22 small meeting room no.1 of the National Assembly building: 49-55.
23. Rawls, John. *Political liberalism*. New York: Columbia University Press; 1993.
24. Jang I. [Special feature] 'The future of death' - Where do you want to die? SisaIN. 2020 Oct 22 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. Available from: <https://www.sisain.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=43007>
25. Jang I. [Special feature] 'The future of death' - Medicine did not teach care. SisaIN, 2020 Nov 18 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. Available from: <https://www.sisain.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=43175>
26. Lee H. [Special series] 'Speak of a dignified death' - It's too early to start euthanasia, but we need to start discussing... starting with the establishment of medical welfare that provides social care. [Internet] *Seoul News* 2019 Mar 13 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/plan/euthanasia/2019/03/13/20190313008006>
27. Shin Y. [Special series] 'Speak of a dignified death' - "1 in 4 would opt for active euthanasia if given a limited time

- prognosis". [Internet] *Seoul News* 2019 Mar 12 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/plan/euthanasia/2019/03/12/20190312009004>
28. Yoo Y, Shin Y, Lee J. [Special series] 'A taboo death, euthanasia' - 81% of public, 50% of doctors, and 85% of legislators support "the introduction of physician-assisted death". [Internet] *Seoul News* 2023 Jul 11 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/newsView.php?id=20230712001005>
29. JTBC. [Internet]. YouTube. *Strong support for assisted death? ... "Fear of the grim medical reality"*. JTBC Newsroom 2023 Jan 17 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=g2JXR6W7s4w>
30. Kim YW, Kim HS, Na KH, et al. *It's hard to die*. Seoul: SisaIN; 2021.
31. Yoon YH. *I want to die with dignity: For a life completed through death*. Seoul: Antares; 2021.
32. Park JC. *I want a kind death*. Seoul: Hongik Publishing Media Group; 2022.
33. Seoul National University Hospital TV. [Internet]. Youtube. *Life-sustaining Treatment Decision Act and the distance of reality*. 2018 Feb 5 [cited 2024 Aug 9] <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=d93CuTJdA-8>
34. Heo DS. Seoul National University College of Medicine. [Internet] YouTube. *If our death is to become life*. 2021 Feb 2 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=T-ms6tNvgS8>
35. Kim Y, Lim CM, Shim T, et al. The influence of new legislation on the withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment on the perceptions and experiences of residents in a tertiary hospital in Korea. *Korean Journal of Medical Ethics* 2020; 23: 279-99.
36. Heo DS, Yoo SH, Keam B, et al. Problems related to the act on decisions on life-sustaining treatment and directions for improvement. *Journal of Hospice and Palliative Care* 2022; 25(1): 1.
37. Park HY, Kim MS, Yoo SH, et al. For the universal right to access quality end-of-life care in Korea: Broadening our perspective after the 2018 Life-Sustaining Treatment Decisions Act. *Journal of Korean Medical Science* 2024; 39(12).
38. Kim CJ, Kim DK, Mun S, et al. The impact of withdrawing or withholding of life-sustaining treatment: A nationwide case-control study based on medical cost analysis. *Journal of Korean Medical Science* 2024; 39(6).
39. Kim CJ. Ensuring patients' well-deserved right to refuse treatment, not jumping to an "assisted death with dignity". *Journal of Korean Medical Science* 2024; 39(2).
40. Parsons C, Zajac A. Senate committee scraps healthcare provision that gave rise to death panel claims. [Internet] *Los Angeles Times* 2009 Aug 14 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2009-aug-14-na-health-end-of-life14-story.html>
41. Frankford DM. The remarkable staying power of "death panels". *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 2015; 40(5): 1087-101.
42. Yun YH, Sim JA, Choi Y, et al. Attitudes toward the legalization of euthanasia or physician-assisted suicide in South Korea: A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 2022; 19(9): 5183. <https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19095183>
43. Yun YH, Kim KN, Sim JA, et al. Comparison of attitudes towards five end-of-life care interventions (active pain control, withdrawal of futile life-sustaining treatment, passive euthanasia, active euthanasia and physician-assisted suicide): A multicenter cross-sectional survey of Korean patients with cancer, their family caregivers, physicians and the general Korean population. *BMJ Open* 2018 ;8(9). <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-020519>
44. Choi S. Review report on the partial amendment bill of the Act on Hospice and Palliative Care and Decisions on Life-Sustaining Treatment for Patients at the End of Life: Introduction of Assisted Death with Dignity. Report submitted to the 400th National Assembly (Regular Session), 9th Committee on Health and Welfare. November 2022. Proposal No. 15986, Representative Ahn K. [cited 2024 Aug 9]. Available from: [https://likms.assembly.go.kr/bill/billDetail.do?billId=PRC\\_D2T2G0V5I2T6C1U1L3E1I2D8W5Y4Z2](https://likms.assembly.go.kr/bill/billDetail.do?billId=PRC_D2T2G0V5I2T6C1U1L3E1I2D8W5Y4Z2)
45. Eleven members, including Rep. Ahn K. Bill on 'Act on Assisted Death with Dignity (proposed by bill No. 1412. 2024.7.5.)
46. Yoo Y, Lee J, Shin Y. [Special series] 'A taboo death, euthanasia' - "Allow my dignified death" Constitutional challenge for assisted dying. [Internet] *Seoul News* 2023 Jul 25 [cited 2024 Aug 9]. <https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/newsView.php?id=20230725001006>
47. Kim DK. A society where everyone can prepare for a dignified end-of-life in their desired place: Focus on unaddressed recommendations from the research on establishing the basis for the second phase of the Hospice and Life-Sustaining Treatment Comprehensive Plan. Presented at: 2024 Summer Academic Conference of Korean Society for Hospice & Palliative Care; 2024 Jul 6; KT Daejeon Human Resource Development Center, Training Center 1.
48. van der Heide A, Deliens L, Faisst K, et al. End-of-life decision-making in six European countries: descriptive study. *Lancet* 2003 Aug 2; 362(9381): 345-350. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(03\)14019-6](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)14019-6)

Received: December 21, 2024

Accepted: January 15, 2025